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The Society of Consulting Marine 

Engineers and Ship Surveyors
An M.C.A. Appointed Certifying Authority

202 Lambeth Road, London SE1 7JW

Tel: +(44) 20 7261 0869 Fax +(44) 20 7261 0871

Email: scms@btinternet.com

Address all correspondence to The Secretary

A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

18th March 2005 – At the Society’s Headquarters

Minutes

In Attendance

	Norman Finlay (President)
	Chris Spencer (Vice President)

	Charles Bliault
	John Banister

	Ian Green
	Jim Lauder

	Bill Matkin
	John Wallace

	David Walker
	Paul Owen (Secretary)


Apologies

	Ross Hunter
	Geoffrey Heaps
	John Knott 

	John Lillie
	Kjell Nilsen-Nygaard
	Ken Overton 

	Maurice Perrin
	Dave Spence
	Eric Walker


1. Confirmation of Minutes to Last Meeting 24th September 2004

Minutes to the last meeting had been circulated to all Councillors. They were proposed by John Wallace as being a true record of the last meeting and seconded by Jim Lauder.

2. Matters Arising

All covered below

3. Report from Finance Committee

The Secretary reported on the results of the Finance Committee, he distributed a summary sheet showing the 2004 budget and end of year figures which reveal a gain of £11,000 in cash reserves over the year, the previously agreed 2005 budget was also shown for comparison purposes.

The Auditor Reports were distributed one for the General fund provided by the Auditors and another for the Benevolent Fund which audit was carried out in house by John Wallace and Jim Lauder. Other related documents were also provided by Goldwyns – Letter drafted by Auditors from the Society to the Auditors, the Auditor’s letter to the Directors of the Society. Finance Committee recommended that the Audited Accounts be signed and returned to the Auditors. John Banister asked for it to be recorded that the continuing income level depends on the continued income from the MCA Code work and that the budgeted amount for MCA Income in 2005 reflects the increase in the Society’s fees which were recently introduced. Norman Finlay remarked that our fees were probably the lowest of all the Certifying Authorities. He added that there was a possibility of increased vessel numbers following the introduction of the MCA Inland Waterways Code. The Auditor’s letter to the Directors was discussed and it was agreed this needed to be further looked into, the Secretary will report on this subject at the next Council meeting.

It was proposed by Ian Green that both sets of accounts be accepted and duly signed, seconded by John Banister, agreed unanimously.

The Benevolent Fund currently owes the Society £683 for previous Benevolent Fund Audits when they were still carried out by Goldwyns. Finance Committee proposes that this outstanding amount be resolved in an appropriate manner. It was proposed by Ian Green that a Credit Note be issued to settle the outstanding £683, seconded by David Walker, agreed unanimously.

Finance Committee, at the Secretary’s request, recommend that the oldest computer be replaced for the cost of around £1,000 and also that a UPS be purchased to support the computer system. Agreed. 

4. Membership

The following Applications, as recommended by London District, were considered:

a. David George Booth (Electronics Engineer) agreed as Full Member, proposed by John Wallace, seconded by John Banister, agreed unanimously.

b. Cem Bulutlu agreed for Associate Membership, proposed by Bill Matkin seconded by Chris Spencer.

Council then considered the Membership of Nicholas Dulauroy. 

Norman Finlay introduced explained that experience so far indicated that this member showed shoddy workmanship, which indicates he has insufficient practical experience and insufficient technical knowledge, there were also some questions over his achievements at Westlawn and his status in SNAME. Being an overseas member makes it even more important that he must be fully qualified for membership. London District had considered this member and recommends that Mr. Dulauroy’s membership should be terminated. The matter had first been brought to the Society’s attention through a complaint from member Eric Ogden, a long standing MCA Codes surveyor for the Society, who is also based in South of France.

It was proposed by John Banister and seconded by Jim Lauder that the Society writes to Mr. Dulauroy’s advising him that his membership is suspended while further enquiries are made. Agreed unanimously by all present.

The Secretary was instructed to write to Mr Dulauroy, informing him that, in accordance with Article 16, his Membership was suspended with immediate effect until further notice, and that during such time of suspension he must not undertake any further MCA Codes of Practice, nor Tonnage measurement work on behalf of the Society, and that if this presents any difficulties he may request another member to take over such work. Mr. Dulauroy should also be requested to write letters of release to SNAME and Westlawn to enable the Society to obtain information on his qualifications from these organisations. The Secretary should also write to the his sponsor Andre Dutton, to ask him to confirm he wrote the letter of recommendation.

David Walker reported that London district had now put in place better procedures to vet applicants for membership. 

The Secretary reported that membership numbers currently stand at 386.

Student Membership – London District are still considering how best to encourage Students to join, in particular what does the Society offer students? Jim Lauder reported that he would meet with Trevor Blakely, Chairman of RINA to discuss student membership. John Wallace asked those present if they were aware of any surveying companies that employed students, the answer was no. There followed some discussion on this subject, no conclusions were reached.

5. MCA Matters

Norman Finlay reported that the Harmonised Code was now out in the market place but has not yet passed through Parliament. Self Certification will be introduced but this is a disadvantage to the individual surveyors, however to maintain high standards the Society will implement Annual Inspections via questionnaire which need to be signed by both the owner and skipper, we will also increase our policing work when the opportunities arise. He remarked that most of his clients will not self certify – preferring to have a surveyor carry out the inspection.
An Inland Waterways Code is likely to be introduced in near future, and is causing a lot of problems due to conflicting standards, a small working group is currently looking at bridging the gaps but we are still a long way from resolution. This may result in an increase in workload at least with Workboats. Agreed to advertise to our members and clients as soon as possible. Chris Spencer explained the various procedures for British Waterways BSS certification.

The Secretary reported that the Society has recently received a letter from Jersey Harbours confirming that the Society is acceptable to carry out Tonnage Measurement. The next target is Cayman Islands Registry.

John Wallace asked for all the good work Norman Finlay has done, on behalf of the Society, to be recorded, Jim Lauder seconded this proposal.
The Secretary provided the numbers of vessels currently registered with the Society explaining that he had removed dormant, non revenue earning files from the registry which resulted in an apparent drop in numbers of vessels.

6. Presidential Activities

The President reported that very few invitations are now received compared to when he was last President when there was usually an event to attend every three or four weeks. He attended the Association of Average Adjusters Cocktail Reception on the previous Monday evening, 14th March.

9. FEMAS 

Norman Finlay introduced this item by observing that this subject had caused controversy within the Society, he explained that the Society had been offered the opportunity to rejoin FEMAS without cost to the Society. FEMAS were seeking the endorsement of the Society. He saw the aims as two fold - 1. to try and do a little more in Brussels, and 2. To help maintain Surveyor standards in Europe.

Only those individual members of the Society who wished to do so could elect individually to pay the agreed Annual Euro’s 25 membership subscription. In return they would be able to use the FEMAS Logo on their letter head, be listed in the FEMAS Register of Surveyors and they would also know that they were supporting the aims of FEMAS in Europe. The existing FEMAS members would continue as at present by paying an annual subscription by means of a levy on each of their associations based on their member numbers. For others, such as the former FEMAS Association member in Netherlands, it was being proposed within FEMAS that these individuals could join FEMAS if they wished.

The existing FEMAS Members are currently active in two major committees in Europe and have a meeting scheduled with the EU Transport Minister. He concluded by saying that he also saw possible opportunities for joint publication of a Journal.

John Knotts submission to Council on this subject was read out and made available for Councillors to read.

Charles Bliault reported that the NW District had debated this subject and some points were raised, he also had the impression that the subject had not been fully discussed or adequately voted upon within Council, asked if he could raise some specific questions – the President agreed:

1. Charles Bliault - FEMAS is a Federation of Societies/Associations – either SCMS joins or it doesn’t, how can the Society’s individual members join? Norman Finlay - The Society would rejoin FEMAS not the individuals. The major argument in the past was that the Society paid too much with a levy of £15 per member, it was also argued that the Society received little in return.

2. Charles Bliault – Do the FEMAS rules allow for individuals from the Society to be members? Ian Green/Chris Spencer – The Society would be the member, the Society’s membership is funded by those individuals within the Society who wish to take advantage of such membership. John Banister asked how Dutch individuals might join FEMAS? Norman Finlay – the Dutch situation is not yet taken into account by FEMAS rules and will be dealt with shortly.

3.
Charles Bliault – Who will represent the Society at FEMAS Meetings? Norman Finlay – Council will decide. Chris Spencer – FEMAS individuals within the Society will pay Euro25, will this disbar those who do not pay from sitting on FEMAS Council? Norman Finlay – Council will decide who represents the Society. 

Chris Spencer raised concerns of such FEMAS membership giving rise to factions forming within the Society.

4  Charles Bliault - Can we see the accounts of FEMAS? Norman Finlay – answered yes, we already have full access to the FEMAS accounts and they can be seen at any time.

5 Charles Bliault – Are the changes in legislation in the EU going the same way as ours? Norman Finlay – The Inland Waterways legislation has come from Brussels, the problems is it is designed around the Rhine and bears little relevance to the UK situation, we have to accept the legislation and try to adapt, Ireland has the same problem. It is up to the flag state who can carry out such inland waterways surveys. This is another reason why we should rejoin FEMAS to have a better chance of having a say in these matters.

6 Charles Bliault – what are the benefits FEMAS membership? Norman Finlay – There are two main reasons 1. To enable us to have the opportunity to influence the Brussels system and 2. to maintain high standards of surveyors in Europe.

7 Charles Bliault – what are the standards of membership? Norman Finlay – the standards are broadly the same as ours.

8 Charles Bliault – Are some of our members already members of FEMAS? Norman Finlay – yes, through our members in Greece, France, Italy and Belgium. Ian Green – we will have a bigger voice in Europe if the Society joins. Chris Spencer – stated that he was formerly the IIMS representative in Brussels, he felt it was better if the individual Members within FEMAS attend meetings to increase the influence of surveyors, he added that Chartered Status was desirable. Norman Finlay – Until we are back in FEMAS we are unable to influence any of these things.

9 Charles Bliault – There is no cost to the Society at present, will they return later and ask for financial assistance? Norman Finlay – I don’t know, at present they spend only funds that are available.

John Banister asked how was the Euro25 subscription arrived at? Norman Finlay replied that the old fee was £15 and this was rounded to Euro25.

The Society’s rules were checked and it was found that the subjects that may be discussed at an AGM are well defined and do not include the possibility of discussing FEMAS but this could be discussed at an EGM called specially for the purpose. Chris Spencer suggested the possibility of raising the subject of becoming a 100% subscription member of FEMAS at an EGM.

Chris Spencer proposed that the Society rejoins FEMAS on the terms offered including accepting the Presidency and Euro25 subscriptions for those members wishing to pay, this proposal was seconded by Charles Bliault and agreed unanimously by all present. John Knot had written to say that he was against this proposal.

It was agreed that an EGM would be held after the next AGM when members would be given the opportunity to decide if the Society should be become a full (100% of members) paying member of FEMAS, the exact wording to be agreed between the President, Vice President and the Secretary.

There was no objection to Paul Owen being the FEMAS secretary on a freelance basis independently of the Society. 

In view of the FEMAS Presidency being offered to the Society Bill Matkin proposed that Norman Finlay be nominated as the FEMAS President, this was seconded by Chris Spencer and agreed unanimously by all present.

7. NEWSLink

After some discussion it was agreed that the Editor should be asked if he wishes to continue with NEWSLink. Norman Finlay reminded that he mentioned earlier the possibility of combining a FEMAS and SCMS Journal. David Walker suggested that we offer surveyor stories in the journal on damage and other interesting subjects including lessons learnt, with the possibility of perhaps £100 payment per article accepted. Norman Finlay added that it is very difficult to find advertisers. After further discussion, and subject to what the current Editor says, the Secretary was asked to investigate other options and report back to Council at the next meeting.

8. Student Membership

Dealt with above.

10. Any Other Business

Dave Walker remarked that with the difficulties of obtaining a quorum for Council meeting it might be possible to obtain a quorum via telephone conference. Another possibility is to hold Council meetings in other districts. It was agreed to consider this further and raise subject again at next meeting.

11. Date of Next Meeting, AGM and EGM

The next meetings will be called for the end of May on a Friday, exact date to be advised dependent upon meeting room availability.
